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I. Introduction 
The Board of Trustees approved the Involuntary Health or Safety Withdrawal Policy on July 8, 2008. In doing so, they directed the President to “submit this administrative policy to the College’s Steering Committee for consideration by the Committee on Student and Campus Community, and requests that the President report any recommendations for amendment of the policy to the Board prior to the 2009-2010 academic year.”

Commentary on the policy was solicited by Committee on Student and Campus Community (CSCC) through two open forums held on March 23rd and March 24th, 2009, and from the Faculty Senate, Staff Senate and Student Government Association at general body meetings of these organizations in April, 2009. This information was collated by CSCC member Magda Manetas and submitted to the committee for review. CSCC approved the recommendations for policy amendment at their meeting on May 13, 2009. 

 Commentary can be categorized in three ways: recommendations that relate to the process of applying the policy, rather than the policy itself; minor corrections and editing for clarification; and recommendations for more significant amendment of the policy. A draft of the amended policy is attached. 
II. Commentary

A. Recommendations Related to Process/Protocol

· The student is asked to submit an appeal to the VPSA within three days. There was broad consensus that this was too brief a period of time to impose on the student. It is recommended that this be changed to seven days, to be consistent with the amount of time provided in the policy to the VPSA to conduct the informal proceeding related to this process.
· Clarification was requested regarding the individual charged with making an effort to “persuade the student to withdraw voluntarily”. This role is clarified in the BART Protocol and is managed by the Dean of Students, under the oversight of the VPSA.

· Requests were made to orient and train the campus on ways to reach out to and assist students in distress; how to differentiate between an emergent situation and one which is non-emergent; how to make use of available college resources; and the BART process. The Assistant Vice President for Student Services is responsible for this and has charged the Directors of Student Health Services and Counseling and Psychological Services with the development and implementation of a training program, to be offered to the campus community in the fall term of 2009.

· Clarification was requested regarding readmission, refunds, transcript notation and the format for communication with the student in question, as well as any conditions or restrictions that might be applied to a student during the time away from the College. These have all been detailed in the BART Protocol. Additionally, it was suggested that the appeal process be further detailed for transparency. 
· A question was raised as to whether there should be a student representative on BART. As this gives rise to issues of privacy and confidentiality, and is not consistent with best practice, this is not recommended.

B. Minor Corrections and Editing for Clarification

· Edit paragraph 1 to read “A student who poses a significant and/or imminent risk to the health or safety of him/herself or others, and/or substantially impedes educational process or activity for apparent medical, psychological, or behavioral reasons may be subjected to involuntary health or safety withdrawal by the College.”

· Edit paragraph 3 to read “…poses a significant and/or imminent risk to the health or safety of him/herself or others; and/or substantially …”

· Edit paragraph 6 to reflect new departmental title Counseling and Psychological Services.
· In response to a question raised regarding the involvement of Campus Police in the process, it should be noted that the Chief of Campus Police, or his designee, sits on the Behavioral Assessment and Response Team (BART).
· Edit paragraph 11 to allow for an emailed, as well as written, request from a student to the Vice President for Student Affairs (VPSA) to review the decision to involuntarily withdraw him or her.
· Edit, in paragraphs 7 and 12, the term “working” days to “business” days.
C. Recommendations Related to Policy

· The policy currently states that any requested psychological or medical assessment be made at the college’s expense. It is suggested that this be changed to the student’s expense, to be consistent with the policy of other like institutions as well as with the philosophy that such care and treatment is the responsibility of the family and not the College.

· The policy currently states that a student who is involuntarily withdrawn under this policy may submit a request for an “informal proceeding” to review the decision made by BART and the Dean of Students. This terminology appears to be both too vague (leaving unclear what constitutes an informal proceeding) and too restrictive of the VPSA (as the term proceeding seems to indicate a formal meeting or hearing). Instead, it is recommended that “informal proceeding” be replaced with “a review”, allowing the VPSA to determine the procedures to be followed in the case of an appeal.

· The question was raised as to whether this policy “fits” with New Jersey statutes. Additionally, a question was posed as to under which circumstances official college contact would be with a parent or guardian, rather than a student.  As the General Counsel’s Office produced the policy, it is assumed that the policy is consistent with New Jersey statutes.  The BART Protocol document has been sent to the General Counsel for review and comment.

· Concerns were expressed related to the serious implications of the application of an involuntary withdrawal for a student. It should be noted that an attempt to acknowledge this led to the language used in the policy statement, including “significant” risk and “substantially” impeding the educational process. Further, the policy notes that “A student should not be subject to involuntary health or safety withdrawal under these procedures when judicial, academic or other responses are available and the student’s circumstances can best be addressed through those responses.” The BART Protocol supports this premise.
